Minutes of the Regular Meeting of the Trenton Town Council held on Tuesday March 5, 2019 at 7:30 p.m., in the Trenton Town Hall, 17 East Main, Trenton, Utah.




Minutes of the Regular Trenton Town Council Meeting held on Tuesday March 5, 2019 at 7:30 p.m., in the Trenton Town Hall, 17 East Main, Trenton, Utah.
		
Present:                Mayor		Lynn Payne
	
	Councilmembers	Donny Merrill
		Stacey Wangsgard

Rachelle Ludwinski

Clerk			Macall Smith		
Excused:	Councilmember		Kim Hatch

[bookmark: _GoBack]Guests:	Tina Honsvick, Will Honsvick, Richard Allsop, Melissa Merrill, Darrell Merrill, Judy Ogden, Billy Ogden, Sheri Newton, Andrew Sparks, Julie Nelson, Glenna Payne, Rob Smith, Melissa Cowley, Bruce Cowley, Kristine Lawler, Roger Nelson, Larry Maughn, Curt Griffin, John Nelson, Cleone Allsop, Ed Cottle, Janet Cottle, Chris Daines, Ken Allsop and Alice Sparks.

Mayor Payne welcomed those in attendance and called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m.  Councilmember Wangsgard led the Council and audience in the Pledge of Alligence.

Approval of Agenda
[bookmark: _Hlk509995127]COUNCILMEMBER WANGSGARD MOTIONED THAT THE MARCH 5, 2019 MEETING AGENDA BE APPROVED. COUNCILMEMBER LUDWINSKI SECONDED THE MOTION, WITH ALL COUNCILMEMBERS IN ATTENDANCE VOTING AYE.

Approval of Meeting Minutes
Mayor Payne asked for a motion to approve the January 17, 2019 Regular Town Council meeting minutes.  COUNCILMEMBER WANGSGARD MOTIONED TO APPROVE THE JANUARY 17, 2019 REGULAR MEETING MINUTES AS WRITTEN.  COUNCILMEMBER WANGSGARD SECONDED THE MOTION WITH ALL COUNCILMEMBERS IN ATTENDANCE VOTING AYE.

Mayor Payne asked for a motion to approve the February 5, 2019 Regular Town Council meeting minutes.  COUNCILMEMBER WANGSGARD MOTIONED TO APPROVE THE February 5, 2019 REGULAR MEETING MINUTES AS WRITTEN.  COUNCILMEMBER LUDWINSKI SECONDED THE MOTION WITH ALL COUNCILMEMBERS IN ATTENDANCE VOTING AYE.

Public Comment
Richard Allsop asked if comments would be allowed during the meeting.  Mayor Payne responded in the affirmative.  

Curt Griffin Little Red Riding Hood Bike Race Discussion
Mayor Payne gave a brief overview of the decision made by the council to close Trenton roads to biking events.  He stated that the council felt that the welfare of town residents was being harmed by the events.  Curt Griffin spoke with the Council regarding the Little Red Bike race.  He gave a background to the race as well as sharing statistics regarding funds raised and what was done with the funds.  He stated that he was in attendance at the meeting tonight to ask for special permission to use Trenton’s roads for the Little Red event.  He stated that the Bonneville Cycling Club, the sponsor for Little Red, would like to find a way to work through any issues and come up with a solution.  Councilmember Ludwinski read a statement prepared by Mayor Payne.  Mayor Payne then asked for input from the public.  Will Honsvick complained about rude behavior by the cyclists while on his property.  He also commented on the illegal maneuvers that occurred by the participants during the race.  Darrell Merrill also shared experiences he had with biking events that had a negative impact on his way of life and those of his neighbors.  Rob Smith thanked the Council for their current resolution banning bike events and stated that he fully supported their decision.  Janet Cottle expressed she felt the same way.  John Nelson questioned if a solution could be found, stating that he would like to see both sides working together.  Glenna Payne stated that she was in favor of maintaining the current policy.  Julie Nelson stated that she supports the current policy of the Council and suggested that in ten years the matter could be reviewed to see if anything had been improved by the organizers of the events.  The Council determined to stand with their current policy of banning all biking events from Trenton roads.

 Nuisance Ordinance Amendment discussion 
The issue of amending the Nuisance Ordinance was discussed.  Town Attorney Chris Daines stated that he feels the current ordinance is adequate for dealing with animal issues currently in Trenton.  He read from the stated code regarding nuisances stating that a something is a nuisance if it harms 3 or more persons.  He stated that his recommendation would be to leave the current ordinance the way it is he went on further saying that the ordinance went hand in glove with the state code regarding nuisances.  He stated that the Ordinance allows for the town council to determine a nuisance.  He shared that a nuisance has to be tied to real estate.  He suggested avoiding passing special laws that targeted one person/ situation.   Councilmember Wangsgard asked if a nuisance has to be declared prior to any action being taken by the animal control officer.  Attorney Daines stated that no it didn’t have to be declared a nuisance.
COUNCILMEMBER WANGSGARD MOVED TO LEAVE THE NUISANCE ORDIANCE AS WRITTEN WITH COUNCILMEMBER LUDWINSKI SECONDING THE MOTION AND ALL COUNCILMEMBERS IN ATTENDANCE VOTING AYE.

Councilmember Wangsgard asked if the three people harmed had to be from different households.  Mr. Danes stated that they didn’t.

Dog License clinic discussion/ Discussion on Animal Control
The Dog License clinic was discussed.  Clerk Smith stated that she felt that it had been successful and would like to see it done again next year.  Judy Ogden asked for more notification prior to the clinic.  Clerk Smith agreed that more it could have had more notification.  She discussed holding it earlier in the year in 2020 and shared that about 18 dogs were vaccinated and that he total number of dogs licensed this year was almost three times what it was last year.

Melissa Cowley, Kitty Haven Sanctuary of Utah, Business License
The Council reviewed the Business License for Melissa Cowley.  Attorney Daines reviewed business license procedure, he stated that you can’t change the conditions mid-stream.  He stated that you can change regulations, but they need to be applied in the yearly renewals.  Councilmember Wangsgard asked Ms. Cowley if here business was a sanctuary or a fostering program.  Ms. Cowley stated that they are currently working on getting rid of feral cats in the area and that they are in the process of shutting down, Mayor Payne asked how long until they would be shut down.  Ms. Cowley stated that she would anticipate 8-10 years.  COUNCILMEMBER LUDWINSKI MOVED TO APPROVE THE BUSINESS LICENSE FOR KITTY HAVEN FOR MELISSA COWLEY.  COUNCILMEMBER MERRILL SECONDED THE MOTION WITH ALL COUNCILMEMBERS IN ATTENDANCE VOTING AYE.  

Youth Council update
Councilmember Ludwinski read an email from Jade Mckendrick who has agreed to advise the Youth Council.  In the letter she stated that she would like to see teens 14 to turning 18 work on the council.  She gave a few ideas for how to approach the council, including have 4-6 teens serve on the council.  She stated that she has created an application that she would like to get out and include in the newsletter.   She asked about term length along with holding a parent night and asked for goals from the council.  Mayor Payne stated that he felt that a one-year term would be great.  Councilmember Wangsgard asked if they could give suggestions for youth to serve on the Council.
  
Water update 
Councilmember Ludwinski reviewed the inflows and outflows of the water system.  She stated that she hasn’t heard from the CDBG on the grant yet but expects to soon.  The Council discussed selling excess water to Cornish.  Councilmember Ludwinski shared that in 2013 bid of $40,000 was received that would retrofit all of Trenton & Cornish’s water lines to enable the selling of water.  She stated that a feasibility study would be about $25,000 and in 2019 dollars the actual cost would be $70,000.

Planning & Zoning update
Councilmember Wangsgard stated that she has discuss the living in camping trailer issue with the town attorney.  Mr. Daines stated that he feels the best way to deal with the issue is in the ordinance by occupancy regulations.

Councilmember Wangsgard stated that the Planning and Zoning Commission reviewed a subdivision plat for the Cottle subdivision.  She explained that Planning and Zoning would be doing a final review in March and then it would be forwarded onto the Council for final approval at the April Town Council meeting.


Roads update
Councilmember Merrill stated that he has met with the County regarding road projects.  He also stated that he is going to apply for COG money to do some chipping on North Center and the intersections along that road.  The council discussed other roads that would need upkeep in the next few years.  Councilmember Merrill stated that 1200 South would need some attention this year, he explained that he plans on taking care of it as soon as the weather permits.  He stated that the pot holes around town would be filled in the next few months.  He talked about adopting a winter parking ordinance and would like to work on it over the next few town council meetings.  He explained that he has talked with Mayor Wood of Amalga about contracting to do Amalga’s snowplowing.  He shared a bid that he received from the County to do the roadside mowing.  He explained that he could get the mowing down twice during the summer if the town hired Kirt Hatch to do it than having it done by the County.

Councilmember Ludwinski asked about the status of the cemetery and selling of the lots.


Adjournment	
There being no further business to come before the Council, COUNCILMEMBER WANGSGARD MOVED TO ADJORN THE MEETING AT 9:32 PM WITH COUNCILMEMBER LUDWINSKI SECONDING THE MOTION AND ALL COUNCILMEMBERS IN ATTENDANCE VOTING AYE.


____________________________________
Macall Smith, Town Clerk/Recorder

___________________________________________
Lynn Payne, Mayor

Approved________________________
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